[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452. 





       JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202
     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes – amended
July 29, 2015
1:15 p.m.

Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), John Crescimbeni, Bill Gulliford, Greg Anderson
Excused: Council Member Matt Schellenberg
Also: Council Member Anna Lopez Brosche; Kirk Sherman and Phillip Peterson – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Mike Weinstein, Joey Greive, Teresa Eichner – Finance Department; Nicole Spradley – ECA
See attached attendance sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 1:15 p.m. 
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting with a quorum present and the members announced themselves for the record. The Chair will ask the Council President to extend the term of the committee until November after the budget hearings are complete, and will have the administration and Council Auditor work on a proposed policy manual in the interim for consideration when the committee’s work resumes. All of the pending ordinances will be deferred in committees until the committee resumes its work. Chief Administrative Officer Sam Mousa indicated that the administration would not object to the Council moving forward with the bills regarding a requirement for receipt of grant letters prior to appropriation of grant funds (2015-427) and requiring periodic reporting on fair share and mobility fee revenues and uses (2015-425). Ms. Boyer will ask the committees of reference to move on those two bills and defer the others.
ITD maintenance contracts and recurring maintenance
Usha Mohan, Chief of ITD, indicated that all items appearing on the IT capital maintenance listing have a lifespan of 3 years or more. The committee discussed whether to include the table minimums and targets for IT capital expenditures and maintenance in the Ordinance Code in the CIP chapter or the IT chapter, and whether to include minimum expenditures or just the targets. CFO Mike Weinstein suggested allowing a small range of deviation above or below the minimum or target figures without the requirement for a formal waiver for the sake of simplicity.  Mr. Mousa recommended that any IT expenditures that are deemed to be capital items should be included in the ITD 5-year ITECH ordinance.
Motion: include a chart of both minimums and targets for IT equipment refresh and maintenance contracts in the Ordinance Code – approved.

Council Member Crescimbeni will work with Deputy General Counsel Peggy Sidman to craft a proposal for the committee on IT minimums and targets and where those figures would best be placed in the Ordinance Code. Council Member Brosche and Mr. Mousa returned to the topic of capitalizing maintenance contracts, with Mr. Mousa arguing that by definition, annual maintenance contracts are not capital expenditures. 

Motion (Crescimbeni): amend 2015-428 to provide for an annual review process by the Finance Committee of the recurring capital maintenance and refresh expense minimums and targets in all areas for appropriateness - approved.

Cash deficits and internal controls
Ms. Boyer recapped the committee’s previous discussion regarding the need for policies and/or ordinances to address the issue of cash deficits compared to project budget authorizations and whether to require future Council action to move cash to fill authorization or to allow that to be done via self-appropriation pursuant to a general policy. The administration, Council Auditor and General Counsel’s Office will consult and produce a proposed policy for the committee’s consideration which will include reporting requirements to the Council Auditor and Finance Committee and a policy on annually issuing debt necessary to replenish all cash deficit.
Cash transfers between projects
Ms. Boyer asked the committee for its preference as to whether the reporting by June 1 each year of cash transfers should be required via ordinance or required via the financial management policy. Mr. Weinstein cautioned that the report of cash transfers may raise questions in the minds of council members about the progress of projects in their districts when the shifting of cash may not have anything to do project status. Mr. Mousa suggested that the cash transfer report could be included in the project status report.
Motion (Crescimbeni): amend 2015-429 to require an annual cash transfer report, either as a stand-alone report or in conjunction with another required report – approved.

Definition of current year revenue
Mr. Weinstein suggested that use of fund balance dollars for non-recurring uses be allowed if it is clearly identified in the Mayor’s budget proposal. Ms. Boyer will work with Ms. Sidman to clarify, to the extent possible, that the intent is for the definition to apply to the Mayor’s proposed budget
Motion: amend 2015-428 to provide that “current year revenue” for operations does not include use of unassigned General Fund GSD fund balance, which may be used for non-recurring expenditures if clearly disclosed in the Mayor’s proposed budget – approved.

Reserve funds

Chairwoman Boyer outlined the committee’s previous discussion about the appropriate levels of reserves in the operating and emergency reserve funds, whether to allow transfers between accounts if one exceeds its target, and whether transfers should be done automatically pursuant to an authorizing ordinance and management policy or should require additional Council action. Mr. Greive recommended implementation via policy rather than ordinance and recommended maximum flexibility in accessing the funds to meet changing needs as they arise, which gives comfort to the bond rating agencies. He said that the City’s financial advisor said that 15-20% of budget is typical for comparably rated cities for the combined emergency and operating reserves. He also noted that the GFOA suggests 16% for combined reserves. Mr. Gulliford suggested surveying other jurisdictions that have experienced real disasters (i.e. hurricanes) to see how much they had to pull out of reserves to meet those emergencies. Peggy Sidman believes there may be a Florida Statute limiting the total amount of reserve accounts that may be accumulated. Council Member Crescimbeni recommended that no automatic transfers take place, and that a super-majority Council vote be required to dip into reserves for use. The Finance Department and Council Auditor’s Office will work on a proposed policy.
Trust funds vs. special revenue funds
Chairwoman Boyer asked for clarification on the difference between true escrowed trust funds and funds that are not truly segregated. Acting Comptroller Kevin Stork said that for government accounting purposes the definition is set by GASB Standard 34 (effective in 2002) which substantially restricted the definition of a true “trust fund”. The City has many so-called trust funds that are really just special revenue funds. Whether funds are escrowed or not is a separate matter related to the ordinance that appropriated the funds and not tied to the definition of a “trust fund”. Ms. Boyer explained the Council’s concerns about funds that it intended to be segregated for a single purpose being co-mingled and used for other purposes. The City external auditor does not review individual trust funds because they do not see those funds as separate funds but rather as part of the General Fund. Ms. Boyer expressed a desire to segregate funds so that Council is able to confirm the availability of funds in each of the accounts that Council intended to be stand-alone escrowed funds and expressed concern about reports she has received showing some of those funds in a cash deficit position.  Mr. Stork and Mr. Sherman cautioned against creating large numbers of relatively small truly segregated trust funds that will be resource-intensive to manage and audit. Mr. Stork noted that when the GASB definition of “trust fund” changed in 2002, the City’s FAMIS system lacked the capacity to deal with many thousands of new subfunds. Mr. Weinstein said that the administration can provide several different types of reports that can satisfy the Council’s concerns about the sufficiency of pooled cash to meet the obligations of all subfund authorizations. Finance and the Auditor’s Office will discuss what sort of reporting would be helpful.
AFT clearing account
The Finance Department has previously informed the committee of the importance of having this account as a mechanism for holding revenue on a short-term basis until it could be transferred to its proper end location. Mr. Stork noted that there have been problems in the past with revenues being transferred out to the end account destination because of lack of manpower. The administration will include in the cash management policy a time frame by which cash will be transferred from the AFT account to appropriate project accounts.
Disposition of sale proceeds of City property
Ms. Sidman quoted from the Ordinance Code section requiring the proceeds of property sales to be deposited into a park and conservation land acquisition fund. Council Member Gulliford suggested the need for several alternatives such as a land bank fund for affordable housing purposes. The administration will develop a proposed policy for consideration. The General Counsel’s Office will draft an amendment to Ordinance Code Section 122.429 to allocate the revenues from sales of non-park lands to a specific trust fund to be allocated during the annual budget process.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:04 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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